
 

RECEIVE IMPORTANT INFO VIA EMAIL ADDRESS … To receive this newsletter and other important information 

via email please email ... chazell@hwdsb.on.ca … be sure to include your name and your student’s first and last name in 
the email.   

WEBSITE … Please subscribe to our Website to receive emails letting you know that important information has been 

added /updated on the school calendar that might be of interest to you and your family.   

www.hwdsb.on.ca/paulinejohnson/  The subscribe information can be found on the right-hand side of our home 
page.   

NUTRITION PROGRAM SPONSORS: 
Special Thanks goes out to the Hamilton Bulldogs and Tastebuds, Hamilton’s Student Nutrition 
Collaborative as without them we could not run our daily nutrition program.   

ATTENDANCE … There have been a lot of colds and flu this year.  Thank you for calling in to let us know when your 

children are home sick.  This helps keep our school attendance up to date and we know that your child is at home safe with 
you.  Congratulations to all those who do a good job of getting to school on time even during the cold weather.   

Regular, punctual attendance will set your student up for the perfect learning condition.   

AUTOMATED ATTENDANCE CALLS … We will be going to automated attendance calls (for students with 

unexplained absences) in the next week or so.  These automated calls will go home around 9:30 am in the morning to the 
homes of those students who are absent and no parental contact has been made with the school.  This system will help to 
free up our PJ North phones and increase our productivity.   

We want to remind everyone that it is extremely important that you call the school whenever your child is absent or if they 
are going to be late due to a medical appointment, etc.   

SCHOOL COUNCIL MEETINGS 
Please join us for our next School Council meeting on Thursday, April 7th, 2016 at 6:15 pm in the PJ South Learning 
Commons.  Please consider attending and volunteering your time to support our school..   

TRAFFIC & PARKING AT PICK UP AND DROP OFF TIMES 

Dear Parents of Pauline Johnson Students   

Construction on our new classrooms will begin this spring as our school becomes bigger.  Many parents and community 
members have voiced a concern about the amount of traffic congestion during pick up and drop off times.   

Please be mindful of the following information:   

1) Please help our school bus arrivals and departures by honouring the drop off and pick up zones.  If you are driving a car 
to drop your children off please do so from a location that doesn't impede our buses.   

2) Do not park in NO STOPPING or NO PARKING areas.   

3) For cars parking on the west side of Hummingbird Lane please park in the correct direction.   

4) Drive and Park with extreme caution.  We have nearly 500 students who need to get home safely.   

5) I have asked our Hamilton Police Services Police Liaison officer Sarah Postuma and Hamilton By-Law Enforcement to 
assist in this process.   

Thank you for your help.   Colin   

  

Laura Romano, Superintendent of Student Achievement   
Dawn Danko, Trustee—ddanko@hwdsb.on.ca (289) 775-0269   

Colin Hazell, Principal … Jessica Lindsay, Vice Principal   
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YMCA  

AFTER SCHOOL CHILD CARE 

The YMCA of Hamilton/Burlington 
provides after School Child Care at our 
school.   

This program is licensed by the Ministry 
of Community, Family and Children’s 
Services.   

The After School Program is open from 
dismissal time until 6:00 pm daily.   

Registration for September 2016 usually 
begins the first week of June.   

For more information about their 
programs visit their website at 
www.ymcahb.on.ca or call the School 

Age Child Care office at 905 317-4916.   
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Welcome to our new Public Health Nurse Michele 
Greenway.  Nurse Michele is already working with 
groups of Grade 4 & 5 students.  Our Health Squad is 
focusing on healthy eating and you will get a chance to 
see their work as the school year progresses.   

ANTI-BULLYING DAY 
was … Wednesday, 
Feb 24th … Thank you 
to everyone who wore 
Pink in support of Anti-
Bullying Day.   

“Don’t be a bystander.  
If you see someone 
being bullied stand up 
and help stop it.   

TROPICAL DAY … March 11th  

This year, Tropical Day will be held on  
Friday, March 11th, 2016.  

We will all be dressed in our Spring / Summer apparel.   

Please make sure you have appropriate clothing to put on for 
our outside nutrition breaks. 

It's time for some early “fun in the sun” …  

Don’t forget your “shades”!   

JUMP ROPE FOR HEART …  
Pauline Johnson will be participating in Jump Rope for 
Heart events the week of March 7th - 11th.  We are asking 
all staff and students to wear red on Monday March 7th to 
kick off our events.  Students will be doing different jump 
rope activities during classes and at nutrition breaks.   

We have also set a goal of raising $1,200 for the Heart 
and Stroke foundation.  Students can raise money using their pledge 
forms, and registering online at www.jumpropeforheart.ca earns 
students a $5.00 pledge.  

Thank you for your support and happy jumping!  Mr McLean   

DATES TO REMEMBER FOR MARCH  

MARCH 1st - CAMP WANAKITA Parent Information Night … at Ridgemount School … Tues at 6:00 pm - 6:30 

pm   

MARCH 2nd - Gr 8 – SAM Option Input on Career Cruising … Wednesday … 8:30 am – 9:30 am   

MARCH 12th to 20th … 2016 March / Spring Break … Students return to school Monday, March 21 at 8:15 am. 

MARCH 17th … St Patrick’s Day 2016   

MARCH 21st … MUNICIPAL BY-ELECTION voting in Rm 113 (previous Kinder room) PJ South … 10:00 am - 8:00 pm   

MARCH 25th … Good Friday 2016 (No school) … MARCH 27th … Easter Sunday 2016  

MARCH 28th … Easter Monday 2016 (No school)   

20/20 CHALLENGE … A huge thank you to Mr McLean, our 
Physical Education Teacher who has been running the 20/20 
challenge during the cold weather.  This gives our students a 
chance to go to the gym and burn off some energy during 
nutrition breaks.   

Mr McLean also coaches our Basketball Team which practices 
each day during first nutrition break.   

RECESS … Spring is just around the corner.   

Whenever possible, we will be going outside to get 
some fresh air.   

During extreme cold or wet weather, we will be 
staying inside for nutrition breaks.   

http://www.jumpropeforheart.ca


The Senior Girls' Basketball team finished in 
second place for their division (A Division 
Mountain West).   

Sadly, the girls lost their quarter final game to 
Adelaide. 

Team members: 
Anisha Mathews (Captain)   
Tianna Pembleton (Captain)   
Mya D'Arrigo   
Carolyn Lange   
Alexis Taylor   
Laura Hetaj   
Rebeca Castro   
Saraya Butler-Stubbs   
Sabrina Poh   
Madison Delaney   
Madina Usman   

A special thank you to Allyson Campbell and 
Emily Burns for scorekeeping at all home 
games.  Without scorekeepers, these 
basketball games could not have been played.   

The Junior Girls' Basketball season starts Monday, March 7th.  

A schedule of games can be found on the board website under 
athletics.   

http://www.hwdsb.on.ca/athletics/middle-school/senior-elementary-

basketball/junior-girls-basketball/ 

Congratulations to the following grade 7 girls for making the 

Junior Basketball team. 

CJ Whittaker (captain) Brianne Gouthro (captain) 
Nyela Bennett-Powley Alecea Mattina 
Tasfia Uddin Madison Klyne 
Paulean Abellon Michelle Yang 
Patricia Jacysyn Reema Mohammed 

Junior Basketball team Practices will be on Day 3, 4 and 5 
during 2

nd
 Nutrition Break.  

Parents are responsible to get their daughters to and from the 
games.  

In order to play, students must be in attendance at school on 
game day.  
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ON-LINE PAYMENT OPTIONS … Coming in March   

With the support of School Cash Online, HWDSB is making paying for school related expenses easier.   

Beginning in March 2016, you’ll be able to make online payments through our school website.   

This is a win-win by making it safer and more efficient for everyone by reducing the amount of cash and cheques coming 
into our school.  While parents will still have the option to send cash or cheque for school related expenses, we encourage 
you to get on board with our new service.   

HOW TO REGISTER …   
By the end of March, you’ll receive a customized PIN code from your child’s teacher.  Once you receive your PIN code, it’s 
as easy as 1, 2, 3!   
Step 1: Go to the link on our school website or by visiting https://hwdsb.schoolcashonline.com   
Step 2: Register by selecting the “Get Started Now” and following the steps   
Step 3: After you receive the confirmation email, please select the ‘click here’ option, sign in and add each of your 

children to your household account. In order to complete this step, please have the personal PIN code labels for 
each student provided by your school on hand.   

If you have any problems with the registration process, the parent help desk is available 24/7 by calling  
1-866-961-1803 (toll-free) or by email at parenthelp@schoolcashonline.com.   

HOMEWORK HELP AMBASSADOR   

Mr George Stubbs of Homework Help Ambassador 
will be coming in after March Break, 2016.  

Homework Help is a free online math help resource 
for students in grades 7 to 10 from Ontario 
teachers.   

Mr Stubbs will help to register students from Class 
71 and 73 and teach them how to use the live chat 
room.  

https://homeworkhelp.ilc.org/   

Homework Help is funded by the Ontario 
government and administered by TVO.   

Students can ask their math questions during chat 
room hours, Sun - Thurs 5:30 pm – 9:30 pm ET   

Need more help?  Check out the 24/7 Resources!  

Congratulations to the Senior Boy's basketball team, who 
had a great year.  

Undefeated in the regular season, the team also won their 
first two playoff games and made it to the semi-finals, where, 
despite having a fantastic game, they lost a very close game.  

We had a fun time and all team members developed a great 
deal of skill throughout the season.   

TEAM MEMBERS 
Michael Barry Franky Huang 
Keaun Clarke Michael Dwyer 
Jesante Manning Aiden Simpson 
Damion Stewart Dayne Sheehan 
Joey Buchan Jacob Horncastle 

COACHES 
Mr S Frank & Mr S Begley 

http://www.hwdsb.on.ca/athletics/middle-school/senior-elementary-basketball/junior-girls-basketball/
http://www.hwdsb.on.ca/athletics/middle-school/senior-elementary-basketball/junior-girls-basketball/
https://hwdsb.schoolcashonline.com
mailto:helpdesk@schoolcashonline.com
https://homeworkhelp.ilc.org/


To receive this newsletter and other important information via email please email ... chazell@hwdsb.on.ca … be 
sure to include your name and your student’s first and last name in the email.   

 

Please also subscribe to our 
Website to get emails letting you 
know that important information 
has been add to the calendar 
that might be of interest to you 
and your family.    

The subscribe information can 
be found on the right-hand side 
of our home page.   
 

www.hwdsb.on.ca/paulinejohnson/    
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CALLING ALL PARENTS / GUARDIANS!! 
Do you have a few spare hours during the week to help out at 
the school?   

We are always looking for help to run the many events that 
occur during the school year and we would love to get that 
help from our own parents.   

Contact the school or a member of our School Council for 
more information.    

PERCH STORE   

The Perch Store is open Tuesday and Thursday 
each week at 2nd Nutrition Break.   

Items available are:   
Frozen Yogurt  $2.00 each   
Popcorn $2.00 each   
Baked Lays Chips  $2.00 each   
Cookies $1.00 each   
Juice  $0.75 each   

Do you have an hour or two to spare any day?   

RAZ is an online Reading Program where students access reading as-
signments and PJ South is looking for volunteers to help our students 
with it ...   

Students assignments include, read to, read into and quizzes. 

To become a RAZ-A-TEER … see Mrs Howden or Mrs Banfield for 
more information.   

Please note, a valid police vulnerable sector check is required.  Forms 
are available in the school office.   

2016 - 2017 KINDERGARTEN REGISTRATION … BEGAN ON FEBRUARY 1ST, 2016   

If you have neighbours' who have children who are eligible to start school in September, 2016 please share this 
information with them.   

Information needed to complete the application include:  Birth Certificate, immunization record, Health card and proof of 

residence.   

FREE IMMUNIZATION CLINICS are provided by the Public Health and Community Services Department for families that 
do not have a family doctor.  Call: 905.540.5250 to book an appointment at a clinic or to get more information about 
immunizations  

Also Please Remember … To have your 4-6 year old child immunized with MMR (measles, mumps, rubella) and DPTP 
(diphtheria, pertussis, tetanus, polio).  Once your child has received these vaccines, call Public Health and Community 

Services Department at 905.540.5250 to update their records. . 

AFTER SCHOOL SCHOLARS 
Our After School Scholars Program for 
Grades 3 and 6 students has started.  
It is being held every Tuesday and 
Thursday … from 2:40 pm - 4:15 pm   

This program was developed to help 
our children with the preparatory 
activities for the Grade 3 EQAO.   

HAT (Healthy Action Team)  

Hat students meet every Thursday during 1st 
Nutrition Break  



COLD WEATHER ALERT   
A Cold Weather Alert is issued when current or anticipated weather conditions are at or below minus 15º Celsius or minus 20º 
with the wind chill.   

The City of Hamilton has notified community agencies who work with vulnerable and homeless people.   

Each of those agencies, including Salvation Army, will implement their policies and procedures with regards to cold weather. 

Members of the public can report the location of a person in need of shelter to the local Salvation Army by calling 905-527-1444  Ext: 0   

MEDIA CONTACTS   

For information regarding cold weather alerts and related health risks:   

Matt Lawson 905-546-2424  Ext: 5823   Manager, Health Protection After hours 905-546-3570   

For information regarding community agency response and shelter availability:   

Salvation Army Booth Centre 905-527-1444  Ext: 0   
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CAMP WANAKITA Parent Night at Ridgemount School … March 1 @ 6:00 pm - 6:30 pm   

This is the Parent Information Evening for the Year End Trip for Grades 7 & 8 students.  We are sharing this 
trip with Ridgemount School and they are hosting the information night as well .   

The Camp Wanakita trip is scheduled to take place from May 18 - 20, 2016 with a cost of approximately $200 
which includes busing, two nights accommodation and food.    

GRADE 8 INFORMATION   

OTTAWA TRIP   

If you are interested in going on this 
trip, please get your application and 
money in asap.   

Option Sheet Inputting  
Feb 28th - March 4th (taking place 
at feeder schools with counsellors 
on site)   

LOST AND 
FOUND: 

Please be sure to 
have your children 
check the lost and 
found regularly to see 

if any of the items 
belong to them.  

TOBACCO CONTROL ACT 
A reminder to parents and guardians that it is illegal to smoke on school property.  ‘No Smoking’ signs 
are posted at all entrances to the school.   

ELECTRONIC CIGARETTES ACT  
Beginning January 1, 2016, the Act makes it illegal to use e-cigarettes (vapes) in non-smoking areas 
including:   

 A school (including school property)  

 An enclosed public place  

 A day nursery within the meaning of the Day Nurseries Act (including outdoor area used by the 

children)  

 Child care centre within the meaning of the Child Care and Early Years Act (including outdoor area 

used by the children)  

 An enclosed workplace  

 Within 20 metres of any point of the perimeter of a children’s playground where the public is 

permitted  

 Within 20 metres of any point of the perimeter of a sporting area where the public is permitted  

As with tobacco, supplying or selling e-cigarettes and component parts (e.g. battery, atomizer, liquid) to anyone under 
the age of 19 is illegal.   

The Act and Regulation is available at http://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/15e07 and is enforced by Tobacco 

Enforcement Officers.   

Public Health Services offers more information at …  

https://www.hamilton.ca/public-health/health-topics/smoke-free-vape-free-school-property .   

Run4Change => Monday, May 16, 2016  

This year the Run4Change is at the Tim Hor-
ton’s Field with a closed road run through the 
surrounding neighbourhood and should be very 
exciting!   

HWDSB’s goal is to have every school par-
ticipate in this incredible event that can 
make a difference in the lives of Hamilton 

children and youth.   

MUNICIPAL BY-ELECTION  

MARCH 21st  …  

VOTING IN RM 113 PJ SOUTH  
(previous Kinder room)  

Room 113 in Pauline Johnson South is 
going to be used as a polling station for 
voting in the Municipal by-election on 
Monday, 21st, 2016.   

Voting hours are from 10:00 am - 8:00 pm   

 

VISION CLINIC THANK YOU   
A Special Thank You to Dr J Hepburn and 
his staff for holding a free vision clinic for 
our students in December 2015.   

It was a resounding success with 
approximately 150 free eye examinations.   

Along with an offer for $10 glasses to 
those who need them.   

Many Thanks!  



ECO NEWS   

The Eco Team at Pauline Johnson have been working very hard to make our school GREEN.   

 We have been reminding each class to recycle properly and to save energy by turning monitors, projectors and 
lights off when not in use.   

 We are trying to reduce the amount of garbage we produce by asking students to bring their lunch and snacks in 
reusable containers at least once a week on Wednesday.   

 Earlier in the year we had a walk to school day and a book swap to encourage reusing books.   

 We also had a funky sweater day to save energy. 

We will be having an Eco Fair on Thursday, April 7
th

.   

The line-up of presenters this year will be BARC (Bay Area Restoration Council), Green Venture, Hamilton Water, 
Horizon Utilities, and the well-loved Water Puppet Show.   

Your children will be learning about energy safety and conservation, the importance of our waterways in Hamilton, and 
the benefits of public transportation.   

If you would like to join us on this day, please contact your child’s teacher and a schedule of events can be sent home.  

We are very excited about this fun and informative day! 

Together we can help make the future a greener place for all of our children! 

Thank you from the Eco Team at Pauline Johnson!  Ms Tsui   
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YEARBOOKS 

A Yearbook Committee is starting 
to collect photos of school events 
for the Grade 7 and 8 Yearbook. 
Look for more details in next 
month’s newsletter   

SPEECH COMPETITION  
Students in Gr’s 5 - 8 have been 
creating speeches. The classroom 
competitions are finishing this week 
and our school finals will be held on 
Wed and Thurs.   
One Junior and one Intermediate 
Division winner will advance to a 
competition to be held on April 14th at 
Mountview School between our Family 
of Schools.   
The Board-wide final competition will 
be held on May 9th.  
Good Luck to all participants!   

CHOCOLATE FUNDRAISER 
… Many thanks to everyone for their  
participation during our recent 
Lamontagne Chocolate  

Fundraiser.   

The prize winners will be announced 
before March Break.   

ANNUAL SCHOLASTIC SPRING 

BOOK FAIR …  

PJ’s Scholastic Book Fair is taking place 
on ... Thurs, Mar 3rd, Fri, Mar 4th, and Mon, 
Mar 7th  Information has been sent home 
with your student.  

Time: 2:40 pm – 3:00 pm   

Where: PJ North, Health / Fitness room  

Each class will be given time during the school 
day to visit the book fair during this time.  

A huge Thank you to both Mlle Guidotto and  
Ms Deans for all of their hard work 
arranging the Book Fair.   

SPIRIT WEAR   
JML clothing will be at the school on Wednesday, March 2nd 
to size everyone for their spirit wear orders.   
If you haven’t ordered yet, you still have time.  Orders can be 
found on the website or you can stop by the office and pick 
one up.   



STUDENTS ARRIVING LATE   
 The playground is supervised from 8:00 am to 8:15 am and from 2:35 pm to 2:50 pm.   

 Daily routines are important to establish at an early age.   

 Children arriving at school late impacts negatively on their academic progress.   

 It is the responsibility of both parents and students to ensure that they arrive at school on time daily.   

 Students are to enter the school at 8:15 am FROM THE BACK PLAYGROUND when the bell rings.   

 Classroom instruction begins at 8:15 am.   

 It is disruptive to the class when a student arrives late, as the teacher has already begun the classroom instruction.   

 Students are considered late once the morning announcements have started at 8:23 am and therefore require a late 
slip from the office.   

STAFF PARKING LOTS 
Please do not use any of the staff parking lots between 8:00 am and 3:15 pm to pickup or drop off your students.   

Also, be sure to keep the corner of Skylark and Hummingbird Lane clear at 8:00 am and 2:35 pm  to enable the bus to 
get up the street … this is a “No Stopping” zone.   

Please make sure that you obey all of  the “No Stopping” and “No Parking” areas posted around the school, as the City 
By-law Officer frequently visits this area and if you are in violation of any of the regulations you will be ticketed.   

hands out tickets  

BUS STUDENTS …   
If traveling by our school bus, please be at your pick up area 5 - 10 minutes prior to your scheduled pick-up time.   

It is not the responsibility of the bus driver to wait for late students and they may leave without you.   

Also remember to be patient, as buses may occasionally be delayed due to winter travel.   

SNOW CLEARING, SALTING AND SANDING   
Staff from the Hamilton-Wentworth District School Board will clear, salt and / or sand the following areas:   

The walkways from the City sidewalk to the school   

The school steps   

Ramps to schools and portables   

An area outside of entrances and Fire Exit Doors   

Fire Exit stairs and ramps   

When there is an accumulation of 5 cm or more of snow, parking lots and sidewalks are plowed by approved  

contractors arranged through Facilities Management.   

General salting and sanding of the parking lot is also done by contracted staff prior to the commencement of the school day.   

Head Caretakers may salt or sand isolated areas on the parking lot on an as needed basis. 

Playgrounds will not be plowed or otherwise cleared.   

Head Caretakers will check the condition of the grounds early in the morning and during the school day to sand and / or salt isolated 
slippery areas that may occur due to changing temperatures. 

Students and parents should take extra caution when walking onto or leaving from school grounds.   

Caution must also be taken when playing on school grounds when conditions are slippery. 

Based on the weather and playground conditions, the Principal may decide to have students remain indoors during recess and lunch / 
nutrition breaks.   

TRAFFIC & PARKING AT PICK UP AND DROP OFF TIMES 

Dear Parents of Pauline Johnson Students   

Construction on our new classrooms will begin this spring as our school becomes bigger.  Many parents and community 
members have voiced a concern about the amount of traffic congestion during pick up and drop off times.   

Please be mindful of the following information:   

1) Please help our school bus arrivals and departures by honouring the drop off and pick up zones.  If you are driving a car to drop 
your children off please do so from a location that doesn't impede our buses.   

2) Do not park in no stopping or now parking areas.   

3) For cars parking on the west side of Hummingbird Lane please park in the correct direction.   

4) Drive and Park with extreme caution.  We have nearly 500 students who need to get home safely.   

5) I have asked our Hamilton Police Services Police Liaison officer Sarah Postuma and Hamilton By-Law Enforcement to assist in 
this process.   

Thank you for your help.   Colin   
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EASTER CAKE RAFFLE  
 
Pauline Johnson North and South will be hosting an 
 
CAKES WILL BE DRAWN ON: 
Wednesday, March 23rd and sent home that day. 
 
Tickets are 50 Cents each or 3 for $1.00 
 
Tickets will be on Sale Starting:  
March 9

th
, 10

th
, 11

th
, 21

st
, 22

nd
 and 23

rd
  

 
TICKETS WILL BE SOLD IN YOUR HOMEROOM CLASSROOM. 
2 cakes per class to be won!  Winners will be drawn in your classroom. 
 
THERE WILL BE WINNERS IN EVERY CLASS! 
 
*WE ARE ACCEPTING BAKED CAKE DONATIONS* 
Please drop these off in the PJ North Student centre in the morning of or  
before March 23rd  
 
PLEASE REMEMBER TO MAKE THEM PEANUT FREE.    
 


